MAIDSTONE BOROUGH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF MAIDSTONE BOROUGH COUNCIL HELD AT THE TOWN HALL, HIGH STREET, MAIDSTONE ON WEDNESDAY 21 SEPTEMBER 2016

Present: Councillor Butler (The Mayor) and Councillors Adkinson,

Boughton, D Burton, M Burton, Clark, Cox, Cuming, Daley, Ells, Fissenden, Fort, Garten, Mrs Gooch, Greer, Mrs Grigg, Harper, Harvey, Hastie, Hemsley, Mrs Hinder, Mrs Joy, Lewins, McLoughlin, B Mortimer, D Mortimer, Munford, Naghi, Newton, Perry, Powell, Prendergast, Revell, Mrs Ring, Mrs Robertson, Round, J Sams, T Sams, Springett, Mrs Stockell, Vizzard, Webb, Webster, de Wiggondene, Wilby, Willis and Mrs Wilson

43. PRAYERS

Prayers were said by the Reverend Elizabeth Attaway of Boxley Church.

44. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

It was noted that apologies for absence had been received from Councillors Barned, Mrs Blackmore, Brice, English, Fermor, Garland, Harwood and Pickett.

Councillor Perry informed Members that Councillor Mrs Blackmore had been taken ill earlier during the week.

RESOLVED: That Members' best wishes for a speedy recovery be sent to Councillor Mrs Blackmore.

45. DISPENSATIONS

There were no applications for dispensations.

46. DISCLOSURES BY MEMBERS AND OFFICERS

Councillor Hastie said that the subject of Councillor Boughton's motion set out at agenda item 17 was sufficiently close to her area of work that she had taken advice from the Head of Legal Partnership, and, to remain impartial, it had been agreed that she would take no part in the discussions and withdraw from the meeting for that item.

47. DISCLOSURES OF LOBBYING

There were no disclosures of lobbying.

48. EXEMPT ITEMS

RESOLVED: That the items on the agenda be taken in public as proposed.

49. MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE BOROUGH COUNCIL HELD ON 20 JULY 2016

RESOLVED: That the Minutes of the meeting of the Borough Council held on 20 July 2016 be approved as a correct record and signed.

50. MAYOR'S ANNOUNCEMENTS

The Mayor congratulated Councillor Barned, in his absence, on his return to the Council following the Shepway South by-election, making reference also to the decision of Councillor Newton to switch from Independent to UKIP.

The Mayor then updated Members on recent/forthcoming events, and thanked them for their support.

51. PETITIONS

There were no petitions.

52. OUESTION AND ANSWER SESSION FOR MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

Questions to the Chairman of the Communities, Housing and Environment Committee

Mr Neil Hollands asked the following question of the Chairman of the Communities, Housing and Environment Committee:

Since moving to a property within Maidstone Borough Council a year ago, my partner and I have become increasingly frustrated with the fly tipping and litter in our Road (Wildfell Close) and surrounding areas of Walderslade Woods/Lordswood. We'd like to know what the Council is planning to do to combat/deter the increasing problem of litter and fly tipping.

The Chairman of the Communities, Housing and Environment Committee replied that:

The Council takes a zero tolerance approach to environmental crime and actively encourages responsible waste management through a combination of education and enforcement. The Council carries out educational workshops in schools as well as attending local events to raise awareness. Notices warning of the penalties for fly tipping are also displayed in hotspots to act as a deterrent and cameras are used where possible. The Council has also started issuing new fixed penalty notices for fly tipping which enables a swifter response for smaller offences.

Walderslade is on a regular cleansing regime and we strive to respond to all fly tips within 2 working days. Wildfell Close has not been identified as a fly tipping hotspot as we have received very few reports over the past 6 months. However the Enforcement Team will continue to monitor the situation and use cameras where possible to identify those responsible and take action. Warning notices will also be displayed in the area.

The Mayor then asked if any Group Leader/representative present would also like to respond.

Councillor Mrs Wilson, the Leader of the Liberal Democrat Group, and Councillor Perry, on behalf of the Leader of the Conservative Group, responded to the question.

Mr Hollands asked the following supplementary question of the Chairman of the Communities, Housing and Environment Committee:

We have reported fly tipping at least five times over the last year but there seems to be an issue with the online system used to report fly tipping instances; it does not recognise Wildfell Close as an area. A large number of UK local authorities allow the reporting of fly tipping and littering by members of the public through social media apps such as Littergram and FixMyStreet, and it seems that Maidstone Borough Council is in a minority by not supporting these methods of reporting. Surely, Maidstone Borough Council wants to make it as easy as possible for everyone to report such issues so is there a reason why it does not subscribe to these particular apps and online social media?

The Chairman of the Communities, Housing and Environment Committee replied that:

The Council does the best it can with its technology and it is noted that across the country Councils have different systems in place for reporting littering and fly tipping. The issue was discussed at the meeting of the Communities, Housing and Environment Committee last night when Members received good feedback from the Officers who suggested a way forward, but things do not happen overnight. The Council has a system in place and is looking at how it can be made to work for every resident in the Borough. The number of fly tips reported is actually down across the Borough. If you continue to experience problems, please contact me, but I can assure you that we are working on all aspects of technology in terms of reporting.

The Mayor then asked if any Group Leader/representative present would also like to respond.

There were no further responses to the supplementary question.

Questions to the Chairman of the Planning Committee

Mr Paul Thomas asked the following question of the Chairman of the Planning Committee:

I would like to ask Councillor John Perry as Chairman of the Planning Committee, why is the Council's Planning Committee making decisions which are not in support of Maidstone Borough Council's emerging Local Plan?

The Chairman of the Planning Committee replied that:

Maidstone Borough Council's emerging Local Plan does carry weight in respect of existing planning applications and that weight has increased recently with the submission of this document for Independent Examination by a government appointed Planning Inspector. However, full weight cannot be given to this document until it has successfully passed Independent Examination (with any associated modifications) and subsequently been adopted by the Council. I should add that this situation also applies to Neighbourhood Plans prepared by residents' associations and Parish Councils.

In the meantime, the existing Local Plan documents retain weight, where they are in conformity with government guidance and policy. In addition, while Local Plans provide important policies and proposals to guide future development, there are also other material considerations that apply to a specific development and these also carry weight when assessing planning applications. Planning applications are therefore considered on all relevant factors.

I must emphasise that at the end of the day, each planning application must be considered on its own merits, and this is what the Planning Committee does based on the evidence put before it.

The Mayor then asked if any Group Leader/representative present would also like to respond.

Councillor Harper, the Leader of the Labour Group, Councillor Mrs Wilson, the Leader of the Liberal Democrat Group, Councillor Mrs Gooch, the Leader of the Independent Group, and Councillor Powell, the Leader of the UKIP Group, responded to the question.

Mr Thomas asked the following supplementary question of the Chairman of the Planning Committee:

The decision in question relates to draft employment allocations and appears to undermine an already adopted Economic Development Strategy, and there is a perception that the Council is stifling job creation in the Borough. What action is the Council going to take to send a positive message to businesses and to encourage inward investment into the Borough especially as appeals are a very expensive route to it?

The Chairman of the Planning Committee replied that:

I will take this question from a planning perspective because that is how the Committee makes its judgement. A balance has to be struck on the evidence presented. The Planning Committee will judge all of the objective evidence on the day and economic issues will be judged, but there will be other benefits and disbenefits; for example, heritage and open countryside. They are all issues that have to be taken into account by the Planning Committee. No one denies the importance of economic development in this Borough, but it has to be in the right place, and the Planning Committee will use its judgement at that time based on the evidence that it is given, and it will make its decision accordingly. I think that is probably the straightest answer I can give you on this.

The Mayor then asked if any Group Leader/representative present would also like to respond.

Councillor Mrs Wilson, the Leader of the Liberal Democrat Group, Councillor Harper, the Leader of the Labour Group, Councillor Mrs Gooch, the Leader of the Independent Group, and Councillor Powell, the Leader of the UKIP Group, responded to the question.

Questions to the Chairman of the Policy and Resources Committee

Miss Abigail Hogg asked the following question of the Chairman of the Policy and Resources Committee:

Council support is vital for charities within Maidstone to provide the help that meets the needs of local people, such as Citizens' Advice Bureau, Age UK, homeless centres to name a few of many.

Is it true that the Council now plans in cutting down the money given to these charities, including the ones mentioned, that have been supported by Maidstone Borough Council for up to 15 years, which have in the past and continue to provide exceptional service to all residents of the Borough, that rely on the Council's support in order to survive?

The Chairman of the Policy and Resources Committee replied that:

I am quite grateful that you have brought this question because the Council has tried to be extremely transparent about the financial situation it is currently in and letting people know, but with that has gone a great deal of misunderstanding of where we are in terms of looking at what we hope to do to address the situation.

I could say that as part of the development of the Council's Efficiency Plan all areas of expenditure are being reviewed and obviously we have to make any cuts suit the outcomes set out in the Council's Strategic Plan, but that is all jargon.

This Council has to look at everything it does and that will include looking at the agreements and partnerships it has with all of these organisations. This does not mean that any of us would willingly seek to cut their funding; we rely a lot on the voluntary sector, whether they have charitable status or not, to a great extent and they do a lot of work to support the most vulnerable people in our society, but we do have to make sure that the agreements and partnerships we have with these very

valued people are producing the outcomes that we all agree we need. That has not been looked at for quite some time, and we do have the economic situation to deal with.

It just so happens that a report will be coming shortly to the Communities, Housing and Environment Committee looking at all aspects of the funding that Committee deals with, one part of which is the Council's relationships with these organisations.

So, I would like to give you some assurance that this will be looked at extremely seriously and with full knowledge of the work of all of these people (who give up a lot of time to help others), but we would be at fault if we did not look at it. We have not made any decisions and I have to emphasise that because there is a lot going out in the press I notice that seems to assume that we have already made up our minds about everything to do with the budget. We have not.

The Mayor then asked if any Group Leader/representative present would also like to respond.

Councillor Perry, on behalf of the Leader of the Conservative Group, Councillor Adkinson, on behalf of the Leader of the Labour Group, and Councillor Powell, the Leader of the UKIP Group, responded to the question.

Miss Hogg did not wish to ask a supplementary question of the Chairman of the Policy and Resources Committee arising out of the original question or the reply.

Mr Mike Hogg asked the following question of the Chairman of the Policy and Resources Committee:

In recent weeks the Council has stated savings of over 4 million pounds have to be found. Over the past year, this Council has cut the freight service available for residents which fly tipping has increased, raised Council Tax to over 2% in order to maintain standards of services, but has seen a build up of litter filling the streets and bins being left overflowing. Now proposed plans include extending the timings of car parking fees at Mote Park, increasing car parking fees by 50% and cuts of £225K to CCTV is also at risk by this Council, a service which provides so much reassurance to many residents and has been effective in recent weeks/months when tackling crime. Even cutting the budget for public toilets, where many previously have campaigned to relieve pressures of the lack of facilities to ensure increases were made, but instead not pushed through with these ambitions.

All these proposed plans that affect the services provided to residents to save 4 million pounds have been rated on a scale of their importance, yet the Council is purchasing the old sorting office next to Maidstone East Station with KCC for the sum of in between 4.5 to 6 million pounds.

Does the Chairman of the Policy and Resources Committee feel it is more essential to rate and buy a derelict building as a higher priority over ensuring public safety and the quality and availability of vital services for the people who you are elected to represent, especially when Council Tax and fees would inevitably be raised, and more cuts to services to pay for something that the Council really can't afford?

The Chairman of the Policy and Resources Committee replied that:

What I rate most of all is protecting as many frontline services as possible for the benefit of the people of this Borough, but people must not confuse revenue accounts with capital accounts.

The situation the Council is in is not of the Council's making. It does not matter who has been running the Council in recent years, there has been prudent looking after of the Council's accounts. It is entirely because central government has decided to stop funding to us of a type we used to get and, furthermore, contrary to what people may have read in the press about us getting 100% of Business Rates, central government has now decided to take a larger slice of the Business Rates we currently have. So, to reiterate, the situation is not of the Council's making.

Fortunately, the Council has been prudent. It has not used its savings to prop up revenue as so many other Councils have done. The Council has never done that. There are only three ways you can make savings. The first is to stop a service, the second is to cut back a service and the third is to make an income which helps to cover the cost of the services you have got. The simple fact of the matter is that we have chosen in this instance to purchase this property with Kent County Council because we do believe that it will produce revenue for us as time goes by. Yes, you can say that it is somewhat derelict at the moment, but until we have in place a long term plan for the site we have a holding strategy that will bring in income to cover the baseline costs while going forward.

People of this Borough need to clearly understand that it is not putting buying a bit of property over protecting frontline services, it is part of a plan to protect frontline services and that is the situation we are in at the moment. It is a grim situation, but this Council, I am sure, will get through it in the way it always has, but for the first time we are finding that we are at the stage where we cannot tighten belts much further. It is a really difficult situation and I would never put buying a derelict property over a frontline service; it is part of a plan to try to protect everything we can in the long term.

The Mayor then asked if any Group Leader/representative present would also like to respond.

Councillor Mrs Gooch, the Leader of the Independent Group, Councillor Perry, on behalf of the Leader of the Conservative Group, Councillor Harper, the Leader of the Labour Group, and Councillor Powell, the Leader of the UKIP Group, responded to the question.

Mr Hogg did not wish to ask a supplementary question of the Chairman of the Policy and Resources Committee arising out of his original question or the reply.

Mr Jon Hicks asked the following question of the Chairman of the Policy and Resources Committee:

Does Maidstone have a formal, published Council Tax Debt Recovery Policy to avoid maladministration in Council Tax recovery?

The Chairman of the Policy and Resources Committee replied that:

Maidstone Borough Council carries out its Council Tax debt recovery under legislation contained in the Council Tax (Administration and Enforcement) Regulations 1992. These Regulations set out clear procedures for local councils to follow to enforce non-payment of Council Tax. These are the procedures we follow.

The Mayor then asked if any Group Leader/representative present would also like to respond.

There were no further responses to the question.

Mr Hicks asked the following supplementary question of the Chairman of the Policy and Resources Committee:

Does the Council have a special arrangement with the Courts using bankruptcy procedures to save them enforcing already secured debts such as Charging Orders for Council Tax whilst using specially brought in fee paid judges that do not have to follow the Insolvency Act and rules?

On behalf of the Chairman of the Policy and Resources Committee, the Chief Executive said that the answer was no.

The Mayor then asked if any Group Leader/representative present would also like to respond.

There were no further responses to the question.

Ms Rebecca Thomas asked the following question of the Chairman of the Policy and Resources Committee:

When was the Council's automated payment system updated with a warning that any money paid in using the Council's automated system for arrears of Council Tax is allocated firstly towards the oldest debt?

Your system does not specify whether or not it applies to the oldest unsecured debt or a debt that has already been secured, for example by a Charging Order on a home. How can you call the Council outside of office hours or contact them if you do not have access to a computer or if you are paying by automated telephone? The Chairman of the Policy and Resources Committee replied that:

The software system does specify which debt a payment is allocated to. There is a statement on our website which says: "If you have Council Tax arrears and the payment you make does not match the amount that is due for the current year, then your payment will be allocated to the oldest debt. You'll need to let us know which debt you are making a payment for, by emailing counciltax@maidstone.gov.uk or calling 01622 602003."

If the payment matches an amount due, it is allocated against that payment. If the payment does not match an amount due, it is allocated against the oldest debt on the system irrespective of any recovery proceedings that have taken place.

The Council can be contacted out of hours by email (via smartphones if no computer), or by writing to the Council through the letterbox, but clearly out of hours means what it says so you can make the contact but there will not be someone to answer it at that point in time because we do not expect normally that there would be an answer necessary overnight for example to questions of this nature. If staff have written to you previously, you may be able to leave a message on a direct line if one has been quoted on correspondence sent to you.

The Mayor then asked if any Group Leader/representative present would also like to respond.

There were no further responses to the question.

Ms Thomas asked the following supplementary question of the Chairman of the Policy and Resources Committee:

Has the Council corrected the accounts of those that have paid by automated telephone before your warning was put into place on your system who have a letter afterwards confirming what the payment was used for or has the Council ignored this letter and bankrupted instead of using their funds towards a debt already secured on their home?

The Leader of the Council said that she would ask the Officers to produce a written response to this question on her behalf.

The Mayor said that he did not believe that any Group Leader/representative present wished to respond.

Mr Arthur Thomas asked the following question of the Chairman of the Policy and Resources Committee:

How many Councillors have scrutinised Council Tax enforcement procedures and attended court as a witness?

The Chairman of the Policy and Resources Committee replied that:

The Council currently does not have a formal Scrutiny Committee. The process of agreeing the Council Tax Base and making recommendations to full Council sits with the Policy and Resources Committee. As set out in the answer to Mr Hicks' question, the process of enforcing non-payment of Council Tax is set out quite clearly in legislation. All day to day operational matters are dealt with by the Head of the Revenues and Benefits team and the team, who work within the legislation. However, the Policy and Resources Committee has the strategic oversight of that work and would be made aware of any major issues or decisions affecting the Revenues and Benefits service.

No Councillors have attended court to act as a witness on enforcement procedures. It would not be the Council's practice to request Councillors to attend court in this capacity. However, individual Councillors may have attended court in their private capacity to support individuals. This is a matter entirely for them.

As Council staff have the day to day responsibility for all operational work, this would include attending court as a witness to give evidence in enforcement proceedings if necessary.

The Mayor then asked if any Group Leader/representative present would also like to respond.

There were no further responses to the question.

Mr Thomas asked the following supplementary question of the Chairman of the Policy and Resources Committee:

How can the Councillors be sure that the Council is following the correct bankruptcy procedure or using an outsourced solicitors' firm in a process that the Council has not scrutinised? Are there any Councillors present who would be interested in attending as Visiting Members to hold the Council accountable if they are not following the correct procedures at next week's meeting of the Policy and Resources Committee especially as Councillors' allowances have been in excess of £385k in a year?

The Mayor ruled that this supplementary question did not relate to the original question or the reply.

Ms Gail Hanagan had given notice of her wish to ask a question of the Chairman of the Policy and Resources Committee, but was unable to attend the meeting due to an injury.

<u>Note</u>: Councillor Springett entered the meeting prior to Mr Paul Thomas asking his supplementary question (6.55 p.m.).

Councillor Springett said that she had no interests to declare in any items on the agenda.

53. QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL TO THE CHAIRMEN OF COMMITTEES

Questions to the Chairman of the Policy and Resources Committee

Councillor Newton asked the following question of the Chairman of the Policy and Resources Committee:

Will the Chairman of the Policy and Resources Committee confirm that at the present time the Maidstone Borough-Wide Local Plan 2000 together with its saved objectives and policies remains extant and being used by MBC Planners in determining planning applications or are the DRAFT policies in the DRAFT Local Plan consistently being used ahead of the Public Examination by the Inspector in the determination of planning applications?

The Chairman of the Policy and Resources Committee replied that:

The word "consistently" did not form part of your original question, but I will answer it anyway. This is a grey area because Maidstone Borough Council's emerging Local Plan does carry weight in respect of existing planning applications and that weight has increased recently with the submission of this document for Independent Examination by a government Planning Inspector. However, full weight cannot be given to this document until it has successfully passed Independent Examination (with any associated modifications) and subsequently been adopted by the Council. In the meantime, the existing Local Plan documents, including the Maidstone Borough-Wide Local Plan 2000, retain weight where they are in conformity with government guidance and policy.

So I could say to you that you can interpret that as you wish because as we move forward our draft Plan gains weight, our existing Plan has not gone but it does have to comply with all the planning rules and a lot of those have changed since the original Plan came into force.

Councillor Newton asked the following supplementary question of the Chairman of the Policy and Resources Committee:

Although it is claimed that the draft Local Plan is carrying weight has that been written down anywhere because the Local Plan 2000 is written down and I believe it is being skirted over in many planning applications; ENV28 in particular. Although it is claimed that it is carrying weight do we have documentary evidence from the Inspector that it is carrying weight?

The Chairman of the Policy and Resources Committee replied that:

The answer is that you only have to keep an eye on planning applications up and down the country and what is happening with appeals and what Inspectors are saying and doing. It is quite clear, if you have been following the situation like Councillor David Burton and I have over the past eighteen months or so, that Inspectors are taking the tack that you have got a Local Plan, it is still extant but carrying less weight if not in

conformity with the NPPF and other legislation and that the draft Local Plans that people have are being taken into account to a greater or lesser degree. That is like all law in this country, a great deal of it is based on results from previous law.

Councillor Boughton asked the following question of the Chairman of the Policy and Resources Committee:

With the significant budgetary pressures this Council faces, and following the decision of the Democracy Committee on 7 July 2016 to conduct a review of Borough Council elections every 4 years, would the Chairman of the Policy and Resources Committee agree that this would deliver a significant saving for the Council?

The Chairman of the Policy and Resources Committee replied that:

Some years ago this was looked at in great detail and I was on the small working group that carried out the review. I think that what everyone has to bear in mind is that as with everything we do at this Council we have to balance out financial savings with other benefits and disbenefits. At that time some people believed it would be better to go to a four year system and some believed it would not and the tables were very clearly laid out. I would hope that when you do your piece of work over the next few weeks or months you have a look at that document.

It would be very wrong of me to pre-empt any decision that comes out of the review to be undertaken and I am a little concerned that you as Chairman of the Committee conducting the review seem to have already made up your mind in advance of doing the work that it will deliver a significant saving. I await the outcome of the review with great interest and I hope that it will be a genuine in depth piece of work looking at every aspect of whether it is or not a good idea to move to four yearly elections.

Councillor Boughton asked the following supplementary question of the Chairman of the Policy and Resources Committee:

One could argue that the Chairman of the Policy and Resources Committee/Leader of the Council has made her own mind up on this issue based on what she has said before, and, as she has said, you have to balance financial considerations with other factors so would the Chairman of the Policy and Resources Committee/Leader of the Council agree that a continual review is the right way to go about something as important as this for the Borough?

The Chairman of the Policy and Resources Committee replied that:

I do not think I said that you should not review this again. I said that a review had been done previously and you should take a look at the findings because it might give you a good starting point to see what you need to revisit, what has changed and what has not. I have not made up my mind, but I do believe that issues other than finance actually enter into the equation. I await the outcome of your review with interest.

54. <u>CURRENT ISSUES - REPORT OF THE LEADER OF THE COUNCIL,</u> RESPONSE OF THE GROUP LEADERS AND QUESTIONS FROM COUNCIL MEMBERS

The Leader of the Council submitted her report on current issues.

After the Leader of the Council had submitted her report, Councillor Perry, on behalf of the Leader of the Conservative Group, Councillor Mrs Gooch, the Leader of the Independent Group, Councillor Powell, the Leader of the UKIP Group, and Councillor Harper, the Leader of the Labour Group, responded to the issues raised.

A number of Members then asked questions of the Leader of the Council on the issues raised in her speech.

55. REPORT OF THE POLICY AND RESOURCES COMMITTEE HELD ON 7 SEPTEMBER 2016 - MEDIUM TERM FINANCIAL STRATEGY AND EFFICIENCY PLAN

It was moved by Councillor Mrs Wilson, seconded by Councillor Perry, that the recommendations of the Policy and Resources Committee relating to the Medium Term Financial Strategy and Efficiency Plan be approved.

RESOLVED: That the draft Medium Term Financial Strategy and Efficiency Plan be agreed, and that the Government's offer of a four year funding settlement be accepted, subject to the following:

That authority be delegated to the Chief Executive and Section 151 Officer, in consultation with the Chairman and Vice-Chairman of the Policy and Resources Committee, to make any amendments to the Efficiency Plan, within the parameters of the agreed Medium Term Financial Strategy, that may be required based on emerging new information between now and the submission deadline.

56. ORAL REPORT OF THE STRATEGIC PLANNING, SUSTAINABILITY AND TRANSPORTATION COMMITTEE HELD ON 13 SEPTEMBER 2016

There was no report from the Strategic Planning, Sustainability and Transportation Committee on this occasion.

57. ORAL REPORT OF THE AUDIT, GOVERNANCE AND STANDARDS COMMITTEE HELD ON 19 SEPTEMBER 2016

There was no report from the Audit, Governance and Standards Committee on this occasion.

58. ORAL REPORT OF THE COMMUNITIES, HOUSING AND ENVIRONMENT COMMITTEE HELD ON 20 SEPTEMBER 2016

There was no report from the Communities, Housing and Environment Committee on this occasion.

59. NOTICE OF MOTION - GRAMMAR SCHOOLS

The following motion was moved by Councillor Boughton, seconded by Councillor Perry:

In view of the Government's recent announcement to allow Grammar Schools to expand, this Council would like to express its support for Maidstone's four Grammar Schools, and all other Secondary Schools in the Borough. This Council calls on all national parties to support this move, which enables children from deprived areas of the Borough the best possible opportunity to achieve a good education.

<u>Amendment</u> moved by Councillor Cox, seconded by Councillor Mrs Wilson, that the second sentence of the motion be deleted and the following inserted:

This Council calls upon Government to ensure that all schools give all children the best possible chance to achieve a good education by providing a fair funding formula that is equitable between all schools; that admission criteria is transparently clear and fair and that other bars to children accepting a school place, such as cost of travel, are removed.

Note: The first sentence of the motion to remain the same.

AMENDMENT CARRIED

A request by Councillors Boughton and Perry for permission to withdraw the substantive motion was refused by the Council.

The substantive motion was then put to the vote.

SUBSTANTIVE MOTION CARRIED

RESOLVED: That in view of the Government's recent announcement to allow Grammar Schools to expand, this Council would like to express its support for Maidstone's four Grammar Schools, and all other Secondary Schools in the Borough. This Council calls upon Government to ensure that all schools give all children the best possible chance to achieve a good education by providing a fair funding formula that is equitable between all schools; that admission criteria is transparently clear and fair and that other bars to children accepting a school place, such as cost of travel, are removed.

Note: Councillor Hastie left the meeting whilst this item was discussed.

60. REPORT OF THE HEAD OF LEGAL PARTNERSHIP - APPOINTMENT OF MONITORING OFFICER

It was moved by Councillor Mrs Wilson, seconded by Councillor Cox, that the recommendations set out in the report of the Head of Legal Partnership relating to the appointment of an Interim Head of Legal Partnership and Monitoring Officer for the Council be approved.

RESOLVED:

- 1. That Estelle Culligan be appointed as the Interim Head of Legal Partnership and Monitoring Officer for the Council with effect from 3 October 2016.
- 2. That the Interim Head of Legal Partnership be authorised to exercise the Head of Legal Partnership's delegated functions and responsibilities in the Council's Constitution with effect from 3 October 2016.

61. MR JOHN SCARBOROUGH - HEAD OF LEGAL PARTNERSHIP

It was noted that this would be the last Council meeting that John Scarborough, Head of Legal Partnership, would attend before taking up an appointment at another local authority. Members thanked Mr Scarborough for his services to the Council over the last few years.

62. REPORT OF THE HEAD OF POLICY AND COMMUNICATIONS - REVIEW OF ALLOCATION OF SEATS ON COMMITTEES

It was moved by Councillor Mrs Wilson, seconded by Councillor B Mortimer, that the allocation of seats on Committees be as set out in amended Appendix A to the report of the Head of Policy and Communications.

RESOLVED: That the allocation of seats on Committees be as set out in amended Appendix A to the report of the Head of Policy and Communications (copy attached as Appendix A).

63. MEMBERSHIP OF COMMITTEES

It was moved by Councillor Mrs Wilson, seconded by Councillor Perry, that the wishes of the Group Leaders with regard to the membership of Committees and Substitute membership, as set out in the lists circulated, be accepted.

RESOLVED: That the wishes of the Group Leaders with regard to the membership of Committees and Substitute membership, as set out in the lists circulated, be accepted.

MAIDSTONE BOROUGH COUNCIL ACTING AS CORPORATE TRUSTEE OF THE CHARITY KNOWN AS THE COBTREE MANOR ESTATE

64. REPORT OF THE HEAD OF POLICY AND COMMUNICATIONS - REVIEW OF ALLOCATION OF SEATS ON THE COBTREE MANOR ESTATE CHARITY COMMITTEE

It was moved by Councillor Mrs Wilson, seconded by Councillor McLoughlin, that the allocation of seats on the Cobtree Manor Estate Charity Committee be as follows:

Conservative 2 Liberal Democrats 2 Independent 1

RESOLVED: That the allocation of seats on the Cobtree Manor Estate Charity Committee be as follows:

Conservative 2 Liberal Democrats 2 Independent 1

65. MEMBERSHIP OF THE COBTREE MANOR ESTATE CHARITY COMMITTEE

It was moved by Councillor Mrs Wilson, seconded by Councillor Ells, that the wishes of the Group Leaders with regard to the membership of the Cobtree Manor Estate Charity Committee and Substitute membership, as set out in the lists circulated, be accepted.

RESOLVED: That the wishes of the Group Leaders with regard to the membership of the Cobtree Manor Estate Charity Committee and Substitute membership, as set out in the lists circulated, be accepted.

MAIDSTONE BOROUGH COUNCIL ACTING AS CORPORATE TRUSTEE OF THE QUEEN'S OWN ROYAL WEST KENT REGIMENT MUSEUM TRUST

66. REPORT OF THE HEAD OF POLICY AND COMMUNICATIONS - REVIEW OF ALLOCATION OF SEATS ON THE QUEEN'S OWN ROYAL WEST KENT REGIMENT MUSEUM TRUST COMMITTEE

It was moved by Councillor Mrs Wilson, seconded by Councillor B Mortimer, that the allocation of seats on the Queen's Own Royal West Kent Regiment Museum Trust Committee be as follows:

Conservative 2 Liberal Democrats 2 UKIP 1

RESOLVED: That the allocation of seats on the Queen's Own Royal West Kent Regiment Museum Trust Committee be as follows:

Conservative 2 Liberal Democrats 2 UKIP 1

67. <u>MEMBERSHIP OF THE QUEEN'S OWN ROYAL WEST KENT REGIMENT MUSEUM TRUST COMMITTEE</u>

It was moved by Councillor Mrs Wilson, seconded by Councillor Mrs Ring, that the wishes of the Group Leaders with regard to the membership of the Queen's Own Royal West Kent Regiment Museum Trust Committee and Substitute membership, as set out in the lists circulated, be accepted.

RESOLVED: That the wishes of the Group Leaders with regard to the membership of the Queen's Own Royal West Kent Regiment Museum Trust Committee and Substitute membership, as set out in the lists circulated, be accepted.

68. <u>DURATION OF MEETING</u>

6.30 p.m. to 8.50 p.m.

ALLOCATION OF SEATS ON COMMITTEES

	Serv	vice Co	mmitte	ees										
	Policy and Resources	Strategic Planning, Sustainability and Transportation	Communities, Housing and Environment	Heritage, Culture and Leisure	Planning Committee	Licensing Committee	Employment Committee	Joint Transportation Board	Democracy Committee	Audit, Governance and Standards Committee	Planning Referrals Committee	Urgency Committee	Total of entitlement on individual Committees etc.	Overall entitlement
Seats to be Allocated	15	9	9	9	13	12	12	9	9	9	3	5	114	114
Con	6	4	4	4	6	5	5	4	4	4	1	1	48	48
Lib Dem	6	4	4	4	5	5	4	4	4	4	1	1	46	46
Ind	1	1	0	0	1	1	1	1	0	0	1	1	8	8
UKIP	1	0	1	1	1	1	1	0	1	0	0	1	8	8
Lab	1	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	1	0	1	4	4
Total Allocated	15	9	9	9	13	12	12	9	9	9	3	5	114	114